

2017

# Hong Kong's Role in Sino-African Trade Relations: a Tripartite Coalition

Josephine Oshiafi

Follow this and additional works at: [http://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/  
international\\_immersion\\_program\\_papers](http://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/international_immersion_program_papers)

---

## Recommended Citation

Oshiafi, Josephine, "Hong Kong's Role in Sino-African Trade Relations: a Tripartite Coalition" (2017). *International Immersion Program Papers*. 55.  
[http://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/international\\_immersion\\_program\\_papers/55](http://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/international_immersion_program_papers/55)

This Working Paper is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Papers at Chicago Unbound. It has been accepted for inclusion in International Immersion Program Papers by an authorized administrator of Chicago Unbound. For more information, please contact [unbound@law.uchicago.edu](mailto:unbound@law.uchicago.edu).

Hong Kong's Role in Sino-African Trade Relations:  
A Tripartite Coalition

Josephine Oshiafi

August 25, 2017

## I. Introduction

Trade relations between African countries and China are documented to have begun as early as the 10th Century BC when Egyptians in Alexandria traded with the Chinese Empire.<sup>1</sup> Formal Sino-African diplomatic relations, however, began in or around 1956 in Egypt, during the Cold war.<sup>2</sup> Initially, the relationship was a strategic political alliance between two former colonies of the Western emerging into their own independence but it progressed in the following years into deeper economic and commercial ties.<sup>3</sup> By the 1960s, China was allied with many African countries and donated foreign aid to spur their economic growth and promote rapid industrial development.<sup>4</sup> For a while during that era, there was deep rivalry between the People's Republic of China ("PRC") and Taiwan for prominence on the continent.<sup>5</sup> As the PRC's strength grew in international circles, it sought assurances from African leaders that they would recognize the One-China policy and accept the PRC as the only sovereign Chinese nation.<sup>6</sup> Today, Taiwan has very few diplomatic ties on the continent but the tradition of renewing those assurances continues.<sup>7</sup>

When China adopted an open-door policy in 1979, the government's outlook overseas changed and focused on developing economic interests outside of its borders.<sup>8</sup> President Jiang Zemin in 1996 adopted a "going-out" policy that encouraged Chinese businesses to pursue

---

<sup>1</sup> Jianjun Tun, "Sino-African Relations: Historical Development and Long-term Challenges." China: An

<sup>2</sup> *Id.* at 331.

<sup>3</sup> *Id.* at 332.

<sup>4</sup> *Id.*

<sup>5</sup> *Id.*

<sup>6</sup> *Id.* at 333, 339.

<sup>7</sup> See e.g. "Nigeria Affirms Commitment to One-China Policy," Forum on China-African Cooperation (hereinafter "FOCAC"), Jan. 12, 2017, available at <http://www.focac.org/eng/zfgx/dfzc/t1429946.htm>.

<sup>8</sup> Yun Sun, "Africa in China's Foreign Policy," p. 6. John L. Thornton China Center and Africa Growth Initiative at the Brookings Institution, April 2014, available at [https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Africa-in-China-web\\_CMG7.pdf](https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Africa-in-China-web_CMG7.pdf).

commercial interests in other countries, and he personally visited countries in Africa.<sup>9</sup> Since then, Chinese companies have invested heavily in Africa, primarily in the infrastructure, energy and mining sectors, although not exclusively so. Measuring the amount of foreign direct investment coming from China into Africa is difficult because some of the investment funds are mixed with foreign aid for infrastructure development.<sup>10</sup> Overall, trade between both parties grew exponentially in between the 1970s and 2000s from about \$121 million to more than \$200 billion.<sup>11</sup> Outside of trade and FDI, China also provides a significant amount of foreign aid through preferential loans to infrastructure projects.<sup>12</sup>

China's motives in Africa, beyond running a profitable enterprise, have been widely discussed and criticized in Western media outlets.<sup>13</sup> Some of the criticism levied at China includes dumping goods in African markets, exclusive hiring and labor practices and a disregard for the environmental impacts of resource mining. Loans to infrastructure projects have also come under immense scrutiny because they are primarily secured by the natural resources of the destination countries in Africa, many of which are too dependent on crude oil and rare metals and minerals for survival.<sup>14</sup> Three cases in point are Angola, Nigeria and South Africa where Chinese companies have a significant commercial interest. Research reports by U.S. Congress

---

<sup>9</sup> *Id.*

<sup>10</sup> *Id.* at 8 (explaining that it is difficult to distinguish between foreign aid and foreign direct investment).

<sup>11</sup> *See Id.* at 7; *see also* Zhang Chun, "The Sino-African Relationship: Toward a New Strategic Partnership" at 11, London School of Economics, available at <https://www.lse.ac.uk/IDEAS/publications/reports/pdf/SR016/SR-016-Chun.pdf>.

<sup>12</sup> *See Yun Sun* *infra*

<sup>13</sup> *See* Manero, Elizabeth, "China's Investment in Africa: The New Neocolonialism?" *Harvard Political Review*, Feb. 3, 2017, available at <http://harvardpolitics.com/world/chinas-investment-in-africa-the-new-colonialism/>; Lamido Sanusi, "Africa Must Get Real About Chinese Ties." *Financial Times*, Mar. 11, 2013, available at <https://www.ft.com/content/562692b0-898c-11e2-ad3f-00144feabdc0>; French, Howard, "Is China in Africa Something to Fear?" *The Washington Post*, July 3, 2015, available at [https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2015/07/03/is-china-in-africa-something-to-fear/?utm\\_term=.235706d0c6e1](https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2015/07/03/is-china-in-africa-something-to-fear/?utm_term=.235706d0c6e1); Mark Esposito et al., "Recolonizing Africa: A Modern Chinese Story," *CNBC.com*, Dec. 30, 2014, available at <http://www.cnbc.com/2014/12/30/recolonizing-africa-a-modern-chinese-story.html>.

<sup>14</sup> Jianjun at 340-41.

have also found that popular opinion in Africa is that loans from the Chinese banks and investments from Chinese companies are “non-concessional” unlike loans from Western financial institutions, which come with heightened international scrutiny and political conditions.<sup>15</sup>

Despite criticism, some supporters of Chinese investment on the continent maintain that China has provided much needed assistance in infrastructure development and labor training programs that have significantly improved the quality of life on the continent. As Mainland China’s economic growth slows down,<sup>16</sup> a timely question is whether Hong Kong will seize an opportunity to play a greater role in the investments space on the African continent or whether it will continue to play a facilitator’s role in Sino-African trade relations. This article will examine the role that Hong Kong has played thus far in facilitating bilateral investment and trade between countries in Africa and China and subsequently comment on how that role might change in the future given the limitations of the “one country-two systems” form of government in China.

## **II. Hong Kong’s Role in Sino-African Trade Relations**

Hong Kong is a vibrant global financial center and metropolitan city with individuals and companies from around the world. It is an attractive business destination for many because of its low corporate tax rate, busy ports which serve as a gateway into South-east Asian markets, a strong rule of law and limited government intervention in business operations; this is why Hong

---

<sup>15</sup> Lee Levkowitz et al, “The 88 Queensway Group: A Case Study in Chinese Investments in Angola and Beyond,” at p. 12. U.S. Congressional Reports, July 10, 2009, available at [https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/The\\_88\\_Queensway\\_Group.pdf](https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/The_88_Queensway_Group.pdf)

<sup>16</sup> Reuters, “China Think Tank Says Economic Growth Could Slow to 6.5% This Year.” *Fortune* (International), Jan 02, 2017, available at <http://fortune.com/2017/01/03/china-economy-growth-2017/>; Mark Magnier, “China’s Economic Growth in 2015 is the Slowest in 25 Years.” *Wall Street Journal*, Jan. 19, 2016, available at <https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-economic-growth-slows-to-6-9-on-year-in-2015-1453169398>

Kong is ranked as the freest market in the world.<sup>17</sup> This stands in contrast to Mainland China next door, which is a more heavily regulated market. Investors in Hong Kong, however, have become wary recently of Beijing's growing influence over Hong Kong's politics and economy. The worry is that pervasive government control will be transposed from the mainland to Hong Kong. The recent pro-democracy protests in Hong Kong spurred by the Umbrella Movement are a sign of the rising tensions between the two regions.<sup>18</sup>

As a special administrative region of the PRC, governed under the one country-two systems rule, Hong Kong can have independent trade relations with other countries and develops its own tourism and investment policies but it must yield to the PRC on issues of foreign policy, diplomacy and security. The sharing of powers is not as clear cut as this language drawn from *The Joint Declaration of the Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the Government of the People's Republic of China on the Question of Hong Kong* might suggest. In fact, the sharing of authority is a subject of great debate because Beijing is the final arbiter of Hong Kong's Basic Law, which is the highest body of law in Hong Kong.<sup>19</sup> Trade is intrinsically intertwined with foreign policy and as the government in Beijing encroaches on Hong Kong's already limited autonomy, it will be important to examine how Hong Kong could be used to implement China's foreign policy in Africa.

#### A. Trade

Currently, Hong Kong serves as a port of entry and exit for imports by Chinese companies from African countries e.g. South Africa, and for re-exports from China to Africa. Hong Kong's port also serves as a port of entry and exit for goods shipped to and from other

---

<sup>17</sup> Hong Kong, 2017 Index of Economic Freedom, available at <http://www.heritage.org/index/country/hongkong>

<sup>18</sup> Albert, Eleanor, "Democracy in Hong Kong," CFR Backgrounder: Council on Foreign Relations, Mar. 21, 2017, available at <http://www.cfr.org/hong-kong/democracy-hong-kong/p33887>

<sup>19</sup> *Id.*

ASEAN countries. China is South Africa's biggest trading partner and most of South Africa's imports come through Hong Kong.<sup>20</sup> These imports are mostly re-exports from Mainland China and the exports from South Africa to Hong Kong are also re-imported into Mainland China.<sup>21</sup> South Africa has long positioned itself to increase its trade relations with Hong Kong and to increase its business presence there.<sup>22</sup> Hong Kong and South Africa have traded with one another since the British occupation of both territories. When Hong Kong reverted back to China's control in 1997, South Africa negotiated with Beijing to retain its trade ties with Hong Kong while recognizing the One-China policy.<sup>23</sup> Today, South African companies have established five regional offices and ten local offices in Hong Kong. These companies include Standard Bank, South African Airways, Macsteel (a steel supplier), Metspan (a fruit company), Sappi Trading (a paper company), Sasol Chemical Pacific (an energy company), Safin Asia (a financial services company), and SAB Miller (a brewery company).<sup>24</sup> South African companies primarily import mechanical parts and consumer goods from Mainland China through Hong Kong while Mainland Chinese and Hong Kong companies import rare metals, foodstuffs, wine and some consumer goods from South Africa.<sup>25</sup>

In 2016, trade between South Africa and Hong Kong contracted significantly compared to 2015 when it expanded, but it remains to be seen if this is the beginning of a downward trend.<sup>26</sup> The South Africa Business Forum–Hong Kong is a medium for greater cooperation on

---

<sup>20</sup> February 2017 Overview, Trade Statistics, South African Revenue Service, available at <http://www.sars.gov.za/ClientSegments/Customs-Excise/Trade-Statistics/Pages/default.aspx>; see also Garth Shelton, "Hong Kong: South Africa's Gateway to China," South African Institute of International Affairs, Feb. 2012, available at <https://www.saiia.org.za/occasional-papers/39-hong-kong-south-africa-s-gateway-to-china/file>

<sup>21</sup> *Id.* at 17.

<sup>22</sup> *Id.*

<sup>23</sup> *Id.* at 7.

<sup>24</sup> South Africa Market Profile. Hong Kong Trade Development Council, 21 March, 2017, available at <http://hkmb.hktdc.com/en/1X0065I3/hktdc-research/South-Africa-Market-Profile>

<sup>25</sup> See Shelton at 12–13.

<sup>26</sup> See footnote 24 above.

investment and trade activity between the two parties and is housed within the consulate office of the South African government in Hong Kong.<sup>27</sup>

Angola is another prominent trade partner of the PRC. In or around 2002, when Angola had just surfaced from decades of civil war, China's Construction Bank ("CCB") and the China Export-Import bank ("China EXIM bank") provided the government with a \$150 million loan for infrastructure development projects.<sup>28</sup> Since then, China's EXIM bank and the China Development Bank ("CDB") have opened lines of credit for Angola secured by the country's oil reserves.<sup>29</sup> The two countries regularly trade crude oil for consumer goods and China is also Angola's largest trading partner.<sup>30</sup>

Nigeria, similar to Angola mostly trades crude oil with China in exchange for most consumer goods and manufacturing components. Nigeria was formerly China's second biggest trading partner on the continent but it is now the fourth largest.<sup>31</sup>

## B. Foreign Direct Investment by Chinese Companies

Many Chinese companies that invest in Africa incorporate or have their principal place of business in Hong Kong. Several of these companies are subsidiaries of holding companies listed on the Shanghai Stock Exchange who take advantage of Hong Kong's financial service networks and logistics hubs to conduct business in Africa. For example, the largest real estate deal by a Chinese company in Africa was by Shanghai Zendai, a Hong Kong-listed real-estate company that develops and manages projects in China. The company purchased real estate in

---

<sup>27</sup> South Africa Business Forum–Hong-Kong, available at <http://www.sabf-hk.com/objectives.html>

<sup>28</sup> See *Levkowitz* above at 12

<sup>29</sup> *Id.*

<sup>30</sup> Angola Trade Statistics 2015, Global Edge, available at <https://globaledge.msu.edu/countries/angola/tradestats>

<sup>31</sup> Adelani, Adepegba, Punch Newspaper, Feb. 18, 2017, available at <http://punchng.com/nigeria-loses-chinas-second-biggest-trade-partner-position/>

Modderfontein, Johannesburg<sup>32</sup> and announced plans to develop the area into a vibrant commercial district similar to Manhattan in New York.<sup>33</sup>

Chinese FDI in Africa, though nominally large, reportedly accounts for just 3-5% of China's total FDI outflows.<sup>34</sup> China has trade relationships with about fifty countries out of the fifty-five on the continent including but not limited to South Africa, Nigeria, Angola, Ethiopia, Tanzania, Zambia and Rwanda.<sup>35</sup> Some reports state that the FDI outflow statistics are understated because subsidiaries of Chinese holding companies incorporated in Hong Kong are not calculated as part of the official figures for China's FDI in Africa.<sup>36</sup> Given the size and value of existing projects, and the plethora of private Chinese companies operating in Africa, this is a plausible argument; the percentages are, however, not likely to be significantly higher.

The government of China also created a China-Africa Development Fund intended to reach a capitalization of \$5 billion to support Chinese companies investing in Africa.<sup>37</sup> The fund has managers and specific investment criteria and African companies partnered with a Chinese companies who meet the criteria can submit proposals for funding.<sup>38</sup>

Chinese companies have also formed joint ventures with state-owned Angolan companies. Sonangol Asia Ltd. is a joint venture between China Beiya Escom International Ltd. and the Angolan state-owned oil company, Sonangol Ltd. The company is listed in Hong Kong and maintains a portfolio of energy and construction projects in Angola. It has primarily funded construction projects through China International Fund Ltd. ("CIFL") and energy projects

---

<sup>32</sup> "Slow and Steady in SA," FOCAC, December 6, 2016, available at <http://www.focac.org/eng/zfgx/jmhzt/1421677.htm>

<sup>33</sup> *Id.*

<sup>34</sup> *Yun Sun* above at 7.

<sup>35</sup> *Id.* at 4.

<sup>36</sup> *Id.* at 7.

<sup>37</sup> Huang Webin and Andreas Wilkes, "Analysis of China's Overseas Investment Properties—Working Paper 79," at 13. Center for International Forestry Research (2011), available at [http://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf\\_files/WPapers/WP-79CIFOR.pdf](http://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf_files/WPapers/WP-79CIFOR.pdf)

<sup>38</sup> *Id.*

through the China Sonangol International Holdings Ltd.<sup>39</sup> CIFL funds the largest construction projects in Angola and has an impressive list of corporate partners, most of which operate out of Hong Kong offices.<sup>40</sup> A principal feature of CIFL loans is that they are usually backed by oil reserves.<sup>41</sup> The disbursement of CIFL funds and many other project development loans in Angola is controlled and monitored by the Gabinete de Reinstrução Nacional (“GRN”), an office that has reportedly been managed without much transparency.<sup>42</sup> The GRN is heavily criticized in the Angolan media for corruption and reports state that most of the contracts for construction and energy projects tacitly provide for preferential selection of Chinese firms in the construction bids and hiring of Chinese workers over African workers.<sup>43</sup>

A research report on Sino-African relations conducted by the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (“US-China ESRC”) found that two prominent individuals, Mr. Xu Jinghua a.k.a. Sampa, and Mr. Ju Lizhao who serve as directors of CIFL have ties to the People’s Liberation Army (“PLA”) in China and to Russian individuals who were involved in Angolan civil war, respectively.<sup>44</sup> Such findings have caused discontent among Western reporters and the PRC has been pressured to distance itself from CIFL funded projects.

Another prominent joint venture operating in Angola and incorporated in Hong Kong is Endiama China International Holdings Ltd, which is a joint venture between Endiama EP, the state-owned diamond mining enterprise, and CIFL. The company develops, assesses and exploits diamonds in Angola.<sup>45</sup>

---

<sup>39</sup> *Levkowitz* at 14.

<sup>40</sup> *Id.* at 15.

<sup>41</sup> *Id.*

<sup>42</sup> *Id.*

<sup>43</sup> Hanson, Stephanie, “Angola’s Political and Economic Development.” Council on Foreign Relations, July 21, 2008, available at <http://www.cfr.org/world/angolas-political-economic-development/p16820>

<sup>44</sup> *Levkowitz* at 16.

<sup>45</sup> *Id.*

### C. The 88 Queensway Group

The U.S.-China ESCR conducted a case study in 2009 of Chinese investors in Angola and in other African countries with particular focus on a group referred to as 88 Queensway Group. The 88 Queensway Group refers to a cluster of privately held companies located in Two Pacific Place, 88 Queensway Road, Hong Kong, whose key personnel are believed to have political ties to the government in Beijing, which they have leveraged to gain political favors from high level officials in Angola and elsewhere in Africa.<sup>46</sup>

According to the case study, the 88 Queensway Group companies have not been publicly linked as belonging to the same corporate family but some evidence suggests that they are affiliated with each other and with Chinese state-owned enterprises and high-level government officials in the Ministry of State Security.<sup>47</sup> Specifically, five persons, Ms. Lo Fung Hung, Ms. Veronica Fung, Mr. Wang Xiangfei, Mr. Xu Jinghua, Mr. Kwan Mai Fai and Mr. Wu Yang serve as directors and shareholders in the same ten or more companies in the 88 Queensway Group building and there is scant public information on their professional backgrounds and credentials. These individuals have been linked with the China Everbright Group (which has been affiliated with Chinese military intelligence), China International Trust and Investment Company (“CITIC,” a state-owned company), China Petroleum and Chemical Corporation, the Ministry of State Security and the Ministry of Public Safety.<sup>48</sup> Companies within the group such as Dayuan International Development Limited, in 2003, owned majority shares (99% common stock) in CIFL, which as mentioned above funded a majority of the projects in Angola.

Most reports that discuss the 88 Queensway Group’s subsidiaries refer to a \$2.9 billion to \$9.8 billion oil-backed line of credit that it supplied to the government of Angola through CIFL

---

<sup>46</sup> *Id.* at Executive Summary (i).

<sup>47</sup> *Id.*

<sup>48</sup> *Id.* at 5–7.

but the U.S.-China ESCR study goes more in-depth to analyze the corporate structure under Hong Kong law.<sup>49</sup> The concern for U.S. foreign policy makers and security experts is that the group is a front for powerful Chinese state officials who are acquiring assets in Africa.<sup>50</sup> Evidence collected by the US-China ESCR suggests that outside of Angola, the group has also circumvented regular business protocol and negotiated directly with government officials to secure the construction and financing bids for large projects such as crude oil exploration in the Republic of Congo, airport rehabilitation in Tanzania and various construction projects in Mozambique.<sup>51</sup>

#### D. The Standard Group deal.<sup>52</sup>

The sale of a 20% stake in Standard Group to the Industrial and Commercial Bank of China (“ICBC”) for \$5.5 billion was the largest financial services transaction between a company owning significant banking assets in Africa and a Chinese company.<sup>53</sup> Standard Bank was the biggest bank in Africa by number of total assets with operations throughout Africa, Hong Kong and London.<sup>54</sup> ICBC bought a 60% stake in Standard Bank Plc. to establish a foothold in London markets and better serve investors looking towards Africa. Standard Bank is based in Johannesburg, South Africa and now provides its clients with a range of transactions using the RMB currency of China.

---

<sup>49</sup> See footnote 6 below.

<sup>50</sup> *Id.* at ii–iii.

<sup>51</sup> *Id.* at 2.

<sup>52</sup> See Investments in Standard Bank, Wikipedia, available at [https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Standard\\_Bank#Investments\\_in\\_Standard\\_Bank](https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Standard_Bank#Investments_in_Standard_Bank)

<sup>53</sup> England, Andrew, “ICBC buys stake in Standard Bank’s U.K. Business.” *The Financial Times*, Feb. 2, 2015, available at <https://www.ft.com/content/b4c8903c-aade-11e4-91d2-00144feab7de>

<sup>54</sup> Reuters, “ICBC to buy Standard Bank Stake for \$5.6 billion,” Oct. 25, 2007, available at <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-standardbank-icbc-acquisition-idUSSHA11075020071026>

### E. Tourism and the Airline Industry

Tourism between Africa and South-east Asia is a huge growth area and airlines are beginning to leverage Hong Kong as a transit point into both continents. Mainland Chinese tourists frequently fly out of Hong Kong to connect to cities in Africa. Airlines are crucial in facilitating human connectivity between Africa and Mainland China. Kenya Airlines, for example, recently signed a code-sharing agreement with Hong Kong Airlines to boost ticket sales between both regions.<sup>55</sup>

### III. Hong Kong's Future in the Tripartite Coalition

Hong Kong's value proposition thus far to the tripartite trade coalition with Mainland China and Africa remains its ability to provide a strategic access point to both continents, both financially and logistically. Cities like Guangdong and Shenzhen are rapidly growing as source regions for trade and are raising their prominence as go-to cities for trade inside of Mainland China. Hong Kong excels in providing sophisticated professional and financial services and has an economy that is primarily driven by the services sector. It should leverage its strengths to appeal to African companies to solicit its services and perhaps try to develop independent trade relationships with African countries. Hong Kong has been on receiving end of trade activity between Beijing and Africa but has not developed its own trade policy in Africa.

Understandably, Hong Kong does not have the "reserves" strength that Beijing does and needs to be more circumspect with overseas exposure especially in politically and economically volatile regions like Africa.

---

<sup>55</sup> "Kenya Airways inks deal to improve connectivity in Asia," Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, January 6, 2017 available at <http://www.focac.org/eng/zj/zj/zj/t1428629.htm>

Mainland China is one of Hong Kong's biggest trading partners and both parties enjoy the benefits of a free trade zone under the auspices of the Mainland–Hong Kong Closer Economic Partnership Agreement.<sup>56</sup> The agreement gives Hong Kong companies a competitive edge in accessing China's robust consumer market, which in turn benefits foreign companies with Hong Kong subsidiaries or affiliates seeking access to Mainland China.<sup>57</sup> African companies should explore setting up affiliates and subsidiaries in Hong Kong that can benefit from this agreement.

Hong Kong has a well-developed stock exchange and could work with African companies to develop trading platforms for their securities. Hong Kong could be a pioneer destination for African companies branching into lines of business unrelated to commodities such as crude oil e.g. agricultural products. Africa is still limited by its reliance on primary trading in natural resources and needs to build capacity for secondary market trading while diversifying away from crude oil. Hong Kong companies, whether affiliated with Chinese companies or not, have the potential and expertise to invest in diverse sectors.

Energy, nonetheless, remains a lucrative industry for African and Hong Kong companies alike. With Africa moving into a period of exponential growth in population, the energy demands are predicted to more than quadruple. China's investments in the energy industry on the continent of Africa are already well entrenched and poised to capture the returns when the time comes. Energy trading should, however, not be restricted to commodities like crude oil but should include renewable energy sources such as solar and hydroelectric power, which are fast gaining ground in Africa. Investors around the world have shown a healthy appetite for

---

<sup>56</sup> *The Mainland–Hong Kong Closer Economic Partnership Act* available at <http://wits.worldbank.org/GPTAD/PDF/archive/China-HongKong.pdf>

<sup>57</sup> “DGTI speaks at Business and Investment Opportunities in Africa forum,” Trade and Industry Department, June 27, 2008, available at <http://www.tid.gov.hk/english/aboutus/presspeech/press/2008/20080627.html>

investments in renewable energy in Africa especially in countries like South Africa, Kenya, Uganda, Nigeria, Rwanda, Tanzania, Ethiopia, Ghana, Malawi and Zambia.<sup>58</sup> Reports predict that the amount of capital needed to meet capacity of this burgeoning industry requires private investments and cannot be limited to government-backed state-owned enterprises of the nature seen in traditional Sino-African trade relations.<sup>59</sup>

Creating an alliance with Hong Kong without China's involvement may prove challenging in the future because of the tightening grip of Beijing on Hong Kong politics and the blurring of powers between the two. In local parlance, the pro-Beijing supporters have stated that the "heart of Hong Kong needs to turn back to the motherland."<sup>60</sup> Though South Africa is trying to strengthen its economic relations and diplomatic alliance with Hong Kong, the one country-two systems model of government may restrict such a relationship and keep it multilateral. South Africa will nonetheless still be able to enjoy the benefit of moving its goods through Hong Kong into Mainland China and the rest of the ASEAN region.

Finally African companies should begin to take advantage of Hong Kong's free economy and set up a presence in Hong Kong as South African companies have done. The investment and trade relationship thus far has been too one-sided and balance needs to be restored so that African business owners are empowered to enter into lines of business unrelated to natural resources and become more integrated with their allies in Southeast Asia.

---

<sup>58</sup> "Investing in Africa's Renewable Energy Sector," Hong Kong Means Business, HKTDC, 11 Oct. 2016, available at <http://hkmb.hktdc.com/en/1X0A7ODN/market-spotlight/Investing-in-Africas-Renewable-Energy-Sector>

<sup>59</sup> *Id.*

<sup>60</sup> Quote taken from interview with a prominent government leader in Hong Kong.

## Bibliography

- Adelani, Adepegba, "Nigeria Loses China's Second Biggest Trade Partner Position." Punch Newspaper, Feb. 18, 2017, available at <http://punchng.com/nigeria-loses-chinas-second-biggest-trade-partner-position/>
- Albert, Eleanor, "Democracy in Hong Kong." CFR Backgrounder, Council on Foreign Relations, Mar. 21, 2017, available at <http://www.cfr.org/hong-kong/democracy-hong-kong/p33887>
- Angola Trade Statistics 2015, Global Edge, available at <https://globaledge.msu.edu/countries/angola/tradestats>
- "DGTI speaks at Business and Investment Opportunities in Africa Forum," Hong Kong Trade and Industry Department, June 27, 2008, available at <http://www.tid.gov.hk/english/aboutus/presspeech/press/2008/20080627.html>
- England, Andrew, "ICBC buys stake in Standard Bank's U.K. Business." The Financial Times, Feb. 2, 2015, available at <https://www.ft.com/content/b4c8903c-aade-11e4-91d2-00144feab7de>
- French, Howard, "Is China in Africa Something to Fear?" *The Washington Post*, July 3, 2015, available at [https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2015/07/03/is-china-in-africa-something-to-fear/?utm\\_term=.235706d0c6e1](https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2015/07/03/is-china-in-africa-something-to-fear/?utm_term=.235706d0c6e1)
- Jianjun Tun, "Sino-African Relations: Historical Development and Long-term Challenges." *China: An International Journal*, Vol. 6, No. 2, Sep. 2008, pp. 330-343, available at <https://muse.jhu.edu/article/249271>.
- "Kenya Airways inks deal to improve connectivity in Asia," Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, Jan. 6, 2017, available at <http://www.focac.org/eng/zjtz/fzsz/t1428629.htm>

Hanson, Stephanie, “Angola’s Political and Economic Development.” Council on Foreign Relations, July 21, 2008, available at <http://www.cfr.org/world/angolas-political-economic-development/p16820>

Huang Webin and Andreas Wilkes, “Analysis of China’s Overseas Investment Properties—Working Paper 79,” at 13. Center for International Forestry Research (2011), available at [http://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf\\_files/WPapers/WP-79CIFOR.pdf](http://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf_files/WPapers/WP-79CIFOR.pdf)

Hong Kong, 2017 Index of Economic Freedom, available at <http://www.heritage.org/index/country/hongkong>

“Investing in Africa’s Renewable Energy Sector,” Hong Kong Means Business: HKTDC, 11 Oct. 2016, available at <http://hkmb.hktdc.com/en/1X0A7ODN/market-spotlight/Investing-in-Africas-Renewable-Energy-Sector>

Investments in Standard Bank, Wikipedia, available at [https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Standard\\_Bank#Investments\\_in\\_Standard\\_Bank](https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Standard_Bank#Investments_in_Standard_Bank)

Lamido Sanusi, “Africa Must Get Real About Chinese Ties.” Financial Times, Mar. 11, 2013, available at <https://www.ft.com/content/562692b0-898c-11e2-ad3f-00144feabdc0>

Lee Levkowitz et al, “The 88 Queensway Group: A Case Study in Chinese Investments in Angola and Beyond,” at 12. U.S. Congressional Reports, July 10, 2009, available at [https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/The\\_88\\_Queensway\\_Group.pdf](https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/The_88_Queensway_Group.pdf)

Manero, Elizabeth, “China’s Investment in Africa: The New Neocolonialism?” Harvard Political Review, Feb. 3, 2017, available at <http://harvardpolitics.com/world/chinas-investment-in-africa-the-new-colonialism/>

Mark Esposito et al., “Recolonizing Africa: A Modern Chinese Story,” CNBC.com, Dec. 30, 2014, available at <http://www.cnbc.com/2014/12/30/recolonizing-africa-a-modern-chinese-story.html>.

Mark Magnier, “China’s Economic Growth in 2015 is the Slowest in 25 Years.” Wall Street Journal, Jan. 19, 2016, available at <https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-economic-growth-slows-to-6-9-on-year-in-2015-1453169398>

“Nigeria Affirms Commitment to One-China Policy,” Forum on China-African Cooperation (hereinafter “FOCAC”), Jan. 12, 2017, available at <http://www.focac.org/eng/zfgx/dfzc/t1429946.htm>.

Reuters, “China Think Tank Says Economic Growth Could Slow to 6.5% This Year.” Fortune (International), Jan. 02, 2017, available at <http://fortune.com/2017/01/03/china-economy-growth-2017/>

Reuters, “ICBC to buy Standard Bank Stake for \$5.6 billion,” Oct. 25, 2007, available at <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-standardbank-icbc-acquisition-idUSSHA11075020071026>

Shelton, Garth, “Hong Kong: South Africa’s Gateway to China,” South African Institute of International Affairs, Feb. 2012, available at <https://www.saiia.org.za/occasional-papers/39-hong-kong-south-africa-s-gateway-to-china/file>

“Slow and Steady in SA,” FOCAC, Dec. 6, 2016, available at <http://www.focac.org/eng/zfgx/jmhzt1421677.htm>

South Africa Market Profile. Hong Kong Trade Development Council, Mar. 21, 2017, available at <http://hkmb.hktdc.com/en/1X0065I3/hktdc-research/South-Africa-Market-Profile>

*The Mainland–Hong Kong Closer Economic Partnership Act*, available at

<http://wits.worldbank.org/GPTAD/PDF/archive/China-HongKong.pdf>

Yun Sun, “Africa in China’s Foreign Policy,” p. 6. John L. Thornton China Center and Africa

Growth Initiative at the Brookings Institution, April 2014, available at

[https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Africa-in-China-web\\_CMG7.pdf](https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Africa-in-China-web_CMG7.pdf).

Zhang Chun, “The Sino-African Relationship: Toward a New Strategic Partnership” at 11.

London School of Economics Report, available at

<https://www.lse.ac.uk/IDEAS/publications/reports/pdf/SR016/SR-016-Chun.pdf>.